
Questions on notice 
Full Council meeting 20 September 2023 

 

Question to Councillor Anita Cranmer, Cabinet Member for Education and 
Children’s Services from Councillor Robin Stuchbury in relation to SEND 
provision in Buckinghamshire 

The Government has signed a contract to target a 20% cut in the number of education plans 
for children with Special Education Needs.  Could the Cabinet Member please explain what 
this will mean for SEND provision in Buckinghamshire and the ability of the Council to improve 
services across the board to meet complex needs within SEND, as well as the impact it might 
have on the ability of the Council to achieve a good Ofsted rating for Children’s 
Services.  Finally, will Members be briefed on the impact this will have on SEND provision in 
Buckinghamshire? 

Response 

Responses from the Department of Education have this week confirmed that there are no 
national or local targets set to cut the number of Education Health and Care Plans for children 
with SEND.  

The Delivering Better Value (DBV) programme commissioned by the Department of Education 
has a combined focus on achieving better outcomes for children and young people with 
special educational needs and disability, improving parental confidence in the SEND system 
and ensuring financial sustainability. Early intervention is key to improving all these areas.  

In Buckinghamshire officers are using the DBV programme as an opportunity to extend the 
work already being undertaken on improving provision, including early intervention, for 
children and young people with special educational needs and disabilities. We would 
anticipate that effective early intervention may lead to a reduction in requests for EHC needs 
assessments in Buckinghamshire, because children’s needs were being identified and met 
early. This would be a much better outcome for children and would, in turn, lead to lead to 
greater confidence from families and Ofsted in our SEND provision. 

The Bucks DBV programme is currently in a diagnostic phase, which will conclude in December 
with a bid to the DfE for additional resources to take forward identified improvements. An 
update will be provided to Members in the Spring term.  

 

 



Question to Councillor Clive Harriss, Cabinet Member for Culture and Leisure 
from Councillor Robin Stuchbury in relation to the visitor economy in 
Buckingham  

Could the Cabinet Member please provide an update on what actions and resources the 
Council is taking/investing to support the local visitor economy in Buckingham, including the 
Tourist Information Centre, and as part of the Council’s Visitor Economy Strategy and Action 
Plan? 

Joint Response from Councillor Clive Harriss, Cabinet Member for Culture and 
Leisure and Councillor Rachael Matthews, Deputy Cabinet Member for 
Planning and Regeneration with responsibility for Town Centre Regeneration 

Dear Robin, 

Thank you for your email and sharing your thoughts following the Select Committee meeting 
earlier this month. 

Over the course of the development of the Visitor Economy Strategy, we have been keen to 
make sure that as many partners and places as possible across Buckinghamshire are involved 
in the shaping of the strategy as we recognise that the sector is predicated on the strength of 
places up and down the county. 

It has been great to see the work Buckingham Town Council is putting into promoting its 
visitor offer and working with local attractions to ensure that this is communicated to a wider 
audience. 

As we mentioned during the meeting, the strategy and action plan are still under 
development and we are not yet in a position to allocate any resources anywhere until we 
have the strategy in place and an action plan, developed with partners, to support its delivery. 

We are however very keen to progress with discussions around our county’s involvement in 
VisitEngland’s ‘Local Visitor Economy Partnership’ programme. We feel that gaining 
accreditation in this scheme will stand us in great stead for potential funding opportunities 
for our towns and villages in the future. 

The strategy itself will acknowledge the importance of our market towns, including 
Buckingham, and we are very much looking forward to seeing how we can make the most of 
the excellent offer to continue to bring visitors to the county. As we have during the 
development stage, we are very keen to make sure that partners countywide are able to 
contribute to the delivery of the strategy and as such, we will be looking to engage with 
stakeholders including Buckingham Town Council to ensure that this can happen. 

 

 



Question to Councillor Peter Strachan, Cabinet Member for Planning and 
Regeneration and Councillor Mark Winn, Cabinet Member for Homelessness 
and Regulatory Services from Councillor Robin Stuchbury in relation to Nook 
Park, Great Horwood  

Residents have raised a number of concerns around ongoing issues at Nook Park, Great 
Horwood, these include: 

• Assistance being sought from the Council since October 2021, however no formal 
action being taken until February 2023. 

• The time taken to respond to resident complaints  
• That some of the evidence supplied to the Council throughout the issues being 

raised appears to have not been acted upon 
• That site rules issued by the Council do not appear to have been updated since the 

1960s 
• That the site owner is yet to be judged a ‘fit and proper person’ by the Council, 

however, has been able to illegally undertake work on the site without an order to 
stop from the Council. 

• A lack of adherence to the Council’s obligations under The Park Home Act 2013 and 
focusing investigations on one resident, despite other residents having valid 
complaints 

• Foundations for at least an additional 34 homes appear to have been constructed, 
however it is understood that the Council cannot take action until homes begin 
construction. 

Could the Cabinet Member please provide an update on the above residents’ concerns, 
advise whether any internal investigation has taken place in relation to the site and update 
Members on the Council’s involvement with issues at Nook Park, Great Horwood?  

Response 

Thank you, Cllr Stuchbury, for your question 

There are a number of wide-ranging issues concerning Nook Park in Great Horwood which 
have been raised with the Council relating to licensing as well as planning and planning 
enforcement.  The Council has established response actions to these issues and has put local 
and regular engagement in place with the residents of the site while these issues are 
resolved.  Given the varying legal frameworks in place for enforcement for different issues, a 
number of different enquiries and actions are currently underway.  

Fit and Proper Person 
The Council is in the process of determining whether the site owner meets the Fit and Proper 
person test for holding a site licence.   The Council will make a final decision on or before 
22nd September 2023.   
 
 



Allegations of Harassment 
The Council has investigated various allegations by residents of harassment on the site, 
however, has not been able to develop sufficient evidence to proceed with prosecution on 
this matter; this was confirmed by independent legal advice.  Our position could change with 
the introduction of new evidence of harassment. 
 
Damage to protected trees 
The Council has collected evidence in relation to the damage to protected trees on the 
site.  This is a live investigation, and the next stage will be for the Council to consider whether 
there are sufficient grounds for prosecution.  This will be determined in line with the Council’s 
Enforcement Policy and associated guidance.  Damaging protected trees is a criminal offence 
and therefore the outcome of any prosecution will be a matter for the courts. 
  
Hedgerow replacement 
The Council has served Hedgerow Replacement Notices (HRN) for the unauthorised removal 
of hedgerow on the site which requires the replacement of it.  The notices were served on 
the landowners who have responsibility for the hedgerow.  We are working with one 
landowner to replace a section of the hedgerow in time for the next planting 
season.  However, an appeal has been received on the notice relating to a different section 
of the hedgerow.  That appeal date has not yet been set and it is not within the Council’s 
control to influence the Planning Inspectorate’s timetable. 
  
Planning enforcement 
The Council is aware of the works that have been taking place on site in relation to hard 
standing (and that in some instances this has led to further investigations in relation to 
damage to trees).  Where these works are in accordance with the site’s existing planning 
permission, the Council is limited in our ability to take immediate action or indeed to seek an 
injunction.   However, where we have evidence that these works are intended to significantly 
intensify the use on the site, there are enforcement actions the Council could take.  Issues 
with site intensification would be subject to a determination of whether this had a significant 
impact on the character of the site.  In the event of an appeal of planning enforcement action, 
an independent review, through the Planning Inspectorate would determine the 
outcome.  Therefore, any enforcement action needs to be considered within the context of 
what constitutes ‘change of character’ for other decisions on sites nationally. 
  
Land drainage 
The Council is investigating allegations related to a drainage ditch on the site and possible 
unauthorised culverting.  Where evidence is sufficient that there has been a breach the 
council will pursue appropriate enforcement action. 

As referred to earlier, the Council is also in regular contact with the resident’s association on 
the site with on-site meetings taking place with the Corporate Director and Service Director 
for Housing and Regulatory Services.  We continue to monitor activities on the site and will 
ensure that the residents association remain updated on any actions the Council takes. 

 



Question to Councillor Angela Macpherson, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member 
for Health and Wellbeing from Councillor Robin Stuchbury in relation to 
disability benefits 

The government's proposal to cut the £26 billion benefits bill and encourage people with 
mobility and mental health difficulties to work from home has raised concern from the 
Buckinghamshire Disability Service (BuDS) who fear this shows a lack of understanding of the 
needs of many people with physical or mental disabilities. What is the extent of disability 
benefits currently managed by the Council and should the proposal come in to effect, what 
steps can Buckinghamshire Council take to ensure that vulnerable people with long-term 
conditions are not negatively impacted, and that the Equalities Act and European Human 
Rights Act are adhered to? 

Response 

The Council is not responsible for disability benefits which is a national system. These are 
administered by the DWP and under the responsibility of central government. 
Buckinghamshire Council is committed to supporting all adults with long term conditions and 
who have social care needs under the Care Act. The Council will continue to offer and provide 
care and support to all adults who have eligible Care Act needs to ensure that our residents 
are supported to lead independent and fulfilling lives, including ensuring that all services are 
accessible. For more information, please see Care for adults | Buckinghamshire Council 

 

https://www.buckinghamshire.gov.uk/care-adults/

